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White light. Heat. A drawn-out moment of complete silence. And then the screaming starts.An

Underground carriage in London is destroyed by a suicide bomber. The injured and the dead
litter the platform. But as a crowd forms at street level, Michael Pope knows that this is only the

beginning.Pope, head of top-secret Group Fifteen, is tasked with finding the perpetrators of this

atrocity and bringing them to justice, any way he can. He knows that the answers to many of his
questions will lie at the end of the money trail, but he also knows that whoever funded and
organised the attack will kill again for their freedom.This is an operation that requires a very

special kind of agent. Pope needs someone who exists outside of normality. Someone who
floats above it, treading softly through a fractured life.He needs the Angel.The Angel is the first
part in a continuing story involving Isabella Rose. The story will be continued in Act II, The Asset.
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traces the journey of a criminal family through the period; it has been compared to The Sopranos
in austerity London. Mark lives in Wiltshire with his family.
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FourEpilogueAbout the AuthorPART ONEChapter OneIn the year before she died, Beatrix Rose
taught her daughter many things. She taught her how to lie and how to tell when someone else

was lying. The benefits of meditation and how it was a useful strategy for enduring long stretches

of time without sleep or other comforts. How to detect when she was being followed and how to
follow someone without being seen.She taught her other things, too. For example, how important

it was to always arrive first for a rendezvous. It was good manners, for one, but – and this was
much more important – the person arriving first for an appointment could control how that

appointment unfolded. She could choose the environment: a table where it would be difficult to

be eavesdropped on, the seat offering the best view of the ways in and out. An agent did not
want the seat that put her back to the door. She certainly did not want to be the person arriving
last. It was rude, and most important, it decreased your chances of leaving.Control had

contacted her a week ago to propose that they meet. He had suggested that he come to
Marrakech, but Isabella had declined. Far better for her to go to him.She had arrived in London

two days before the appointed time and had selected this location yesterday. She had scouted

up and down the river until she found a spot she liked. She started at the huge wheel of the
London Eye, continued past the twin pedestrian bridges that led across the water to Charing

Cross station and headed north into the artistic quarter. There was the National Festival Hall,
together with the chain restaurants that had been attracted to the area like parasites to a host.

Farther along the promenade was the Queen Elizabeth Hall and the undercroft famed for the

skaters and BMXers who gathered there, every spare square inch of wall covered in colourful
graffiti. Isabella had walked on, past the painted mime who was entertaining a group of
schoolchildren perched atop a box. She had eventually settled on the café that was connected

to the National Film Theatre. It offered wide windows with good visibility up and down the river
path. There was a double flight of stairs leading up to Waterloo Bridge at the side of the building.

If she needed to get away quickly, that would be the route she would choose.Isabella reached

the coffee shop with thirty minutes to spare. It was quiet this morning, and she was able to take a
seat at the back of the room. The only luggage that she had brought with her was the leather

satchel that she had bought from a trader in the souk. He had looked at her with hungry eyes, no

doubt seeing an easy sale at an inflated price. She had disabused him of that notion very quickly.
In the end, they had agreed on a fair price. The bag was new, but she had deliberately scuffed it

so that it looked older. She didn’t want anything at all to attract attention to her.The doors were
wide open, and sounds from the outside drifted in. The café was partially beneath the grey

concrete vault of the bridge, and the second-hand booksellers who had gathered here for
decades were loudly discussing last night’s football as they set up their tables. A busker dressed
in a sequinned jacket was serenading the joggers and pedestrians who sauntered past.It was
just after eight-thirty when she saw Control. He stopped at the door, his eyes adjusting to the
gloom after the brightness of the morning. He saw her, smiled and crossed the room.‘Hello,

Isabella.’‘Captain Pope.’‘It’s Michael,’ he said. ‘Please. No formalities. Would you like something

to eat? Breakfast?’‘I’m fine.’‘Coffee?’‘I’m fine, thank you.’‘I’m just going to get myself one. You
sure?’She said that she would have an orange juice. He nodded his satisfaction and went to the

bar.The sight of him brought back memories of the American hospital and the man who had

ripped her family apart when she was just a little girl. She had killed him when her mother could
not, and Pope had driven her away as the police swarmed into the area. He had promised to get

her out of the country, and he had been true to his word. He had driven them west to Charlotte
and Douglas International Airport. They had taken a domestic flight to Atlanta and then flown

from there, direct, to Paris.She remembered how Pope had been uncomfortable when she had
thanked him for his help and made it obvious that she didn’t need any more from him. She could

tell that he was reluctant to let her go, but there was little that he could do about it. She had an
excellent fake passport, and she had the money to buy a Royal Air Maroc ticket to Marrakech.

She knew, too, that he had no idea what he would have done with her if he took her back to
London. He had very few options, and eventually, she had persuaded him that the best one was
to leave her to get on with her life.He had compromised, writing his telephone number on the

back of a magazine and telling her that if she ever needed him, then all she had to do was call.
She had torn the page out, folded it and slipped it into her pocket. She still had it in a drawer in

the kitchen at home, but it had never even been unfolded.And then an email had found its way to

her Gmail account. She had no idea how he had found the address. Isabella had treated that as

a salutary lesson. She had considered herself well hidden, and the fact that he had discovered

her online had pulled her up short. She had determined that she would do better.Pope returned
with a cappuccino and a glass of freshly squeezed juice. He lowered himself into the spare chair
and passed the glass across the table to her.‘Thank you for coming.’She nodded.‘I would have
been happy to have gone to you.’‘No, that’s all right.’‘Still being careful?’She gave a little

shrug.‘Sitting with your back to the wall, too.’‘I like looking out at the river.’He smiled. ‘Your
mother taught you well.’The mention of her mother made Isabella tense. She still missed her.

She missed her every day. She still had nightmares of watching the news bulletin with footage of
the burning car, the remains of the bomb that had obliterated her.Pope could see that she was

pensive; he was trying to ease her into the conversation. ‘How have you been?’‘I’m all
right.’‘What have you been doing?’She shrugged. She could have told him about her course of
self-improvement, about her fluency in Arabic and French. She could have told him about how

she was so fit that she had finished the International de Marrakech 10k in forty minutes with
another five minutes still in the tank. She could have told him about the weekly mixed martial arts

lessons she took in a dojo on the edge of town. She didn’t, though. She just shrugged, said,

‘This and that,’ and then, when he paused, ‘How can I help you, Mr Pope?’‘I’m not here because
I need your help. I have something for you.’He reached into his pocket and took out a small

envelope. It had been folded over on itself and sealed with a piece of tape. He slid it across the

table and withdrew his hand.‘What is it?’‘It’s something from your mother.’She felt a tremble of
emotion, and her lip quivered a little before she mastered it. She reached down for the envelope,

dabbing her fingertips against it, running her index finger along the edge to the sharp point. She

peeled the tape back, unfolded the envelope and then tore it open at one end. She saw a glint of

silver and knew, for certain, what it was.She blinked away tears.‘Isabella—’‘I’m fine,’ she said,
scowling the tears away.She tipped the contents of the envelope onto the table. It was a sterling

silver locket. The twenty-four-inch-long chain was comprised of alternating circular and
rectangular silver links, and the locket itself was of an ornate design, shaped like a heart with a

daisy design on the face. Her eyes were damp and her throat felt constricted as she reached
down for it. She opened it. There was a picture of her as a baby. She was small and chubby, with
ringlets of blonde hair.She closed the locket and hid it in her fist.‘The Americans found it,’ Pope

explained. ‘Your mother was wearing it when . . . well, when it happened. It was dirty. I had it

cleaned.’‘They kept it all this time?’‘It’s evidence, Isabella. The police know that others were

involved in what happened. They’ve been trying to put together as much information as they can

about your mother. Of course, they don’t know that it’s you in the locket, but if they did, they
would be very interested in talking to you. And it’s not just them. There are other people in

America who would really like to know who you are. The people your mother went after, for
example.’She collected the chain and dropped it into her fist with the locket.‘I only recently found

out that they had it. I have a contact in Washington who was able to get it for me. I thought you’d

want to have it.’She waited a moment until her throat felt less constricted. ‘Thank you,’ she said. ‘I

do.’She stood.Pope looked as if she had taken him by surprise. He stood, too.‘Are you okay?’‘I’m

fine,’ she said. ‘Thank you for finding this for me. I’m very grateful.’‘Are you staying in London for
long?’‘No.’‘You’re still in Marrakech?’‘That’s right.’She suddenly realised that she had to leave.

She barely managed to choke down a sob, and although she managed it, she knew that it was

obvious that she was upset. She hated to show weakness. Her mother had drilled that into her,

too. She was barely managing to maintain her composure, and she knew that she needed to get
away

from

him

and

get

outside.He

was

standing

in

her

way.

‘When

are

you

leaving?’‘Today.’‘Would you like to have something to eat with me later?’‘No,’ she said, adding a
‘thank you’ when she realised that she must have been coming across as a rude and ungrateful
brat. ‘My flight’s already booked. I have to leave for the airport this morning or I’ll miss it. I’m

sorry.’He was still standing in her way. He put out a hand and she took it. His grip was firm and

his palm was warm. She wondered, just for a moment, whether she could stay a little. There was
no reason for her to rush; there was nothing waiting for her at home. And Pope had looked out for

her. He had taken a huge risk to save her life in America, and now there was this . . . She

wavered, just for a moment, until she remembered her mother’s stern words.‘You don’t need

anyone else. ‘The only person you can trust is yourself.’Her resolution returned. She released his
hand and waited for him to step aside.‘It was good to see you, Isabella. Remember what I said

before. If you ever need me, you know where I am.’‘Thank you.’She found a smile and managed

to hold the tears back until she was out the door and into the brightness of the morning beyond.
She could smell the musty pages of the second-hand books and the freshness of the wind as it

whipped in from the water. Her eyes welled up, and then the tears overflowed and spilled across
her cheeks. She felt the locket inside her fist, the silver warmed by her skin. She sobbed aloud,

turned to the left and then again to the left, and ran up the steps to the bridge above.Isabella

might have been older than she looked, but she was still just fifteen years old. And she wanted to
get home.Chapter TwoThe door to Aamir Malik’s bedroom had always opened with an annoying

creak. It had landed him in trouble before, usually when he returned home after his curfew and
tried to sneak into his bedroom, only to find that his parents had been awoken. He had tried to oil

it after one particularly annoying grounding so that it wouldn’t happen again, but it had never

made very much of a difference. The mechanism seemed to soak up the WD-40 that he sprayed
onto it, but just kept creaking.He couldn’t afford for it to be a problem today. He pulled it as

carefully as he could, managing, for once, to keep the resultant noise to a minimum. He had set
his alarm for five, three hours earlier than he would normally have arisen, and he didn’t want to

disturb anyone else in the house. His parents were in the bedroom to the left, and his two

brothers were in the room directly opposite, across the hall. He could hear his father’s snoring
and the soft breathing of his twin, Aqil. His older brother, Yasin, sometimes got up early to play

World of Warcraft, but he was asleep today. That was good. There was a loose floorboard on the
landing, and he avoided it, stopping in the bathroom to quickly brush his teeth and splash a little

cold water on his face.His mother and father would not usually have awoken for another hour
and a half themselves. His mother was an invalid, confined to a wheelchair after the local

hospital had botched the birth of Aamir’s sister ten years earlier. His mother had suffered serious

brain damage. The local boys called her a vegetable, and Aamir’s father had quit work so that he
could care for her. There had been a large compensation payout, but that wasn’t really the point.
The money had been exhausted with the modifications they had made to the house, and then

there was the ongoing cost of care when his father needed assistance. No, he thought, the
money was beside the point. Their lives had been ruined. Aamir had never really gotten over it.

None of them had.He smoothed back his hair, set it with gel and then went back into his room to

dress. Hakeem had taken him to Gap and bought him the clothes that he wanted him to wear. He
took off his pyjamas and dressed in the black jeans and black T-shirt, liking the smell and the
feel of the fresh cotton as he pulled it over his head.He opened the curtains and looked out of

the window onto the street beyond. He lived in Moss Side, a rundown area of Manchester.
Before his mother’s accident, his father had owned a fish and chip shop and had been a

respected figure in the local community. Aamir could see the shop at the corner of the street
and, beyond it, the recreation field where he and Aqil played cricket and football in the summer.
Beyond that, just visible through the green foliage of the trees, was the dome of the mosque

where he had been spending so much time lately. He gazed at these three personal landmarks –
from the chip shop to the park, to the mosque – and then at the other terraced houses on the

street, all so familiar to him, and he wondered, for the first time today, whether what he was

doing was the right thing.And then he thought of his mother and what the imam had said about

that, and he knew that it was.He was still gazing out of the window when he saw the black BMW

roll down the street and pull over next to the front gate. The glass was tinted, but the driver’s side
window was rolled down, and he saw Hakeem looking out. His friend looked up at him in the

window, smiled, then raised his arm and tapped a finger against his watch. Aamir nodded in
return, pulled the curtains and looked around his bedroom for the last time. He saw the

Playstation 4 he had saved so long to buy, the games scattered across the floor, the posters that

he had stuck to the wall with Blu Tack. He felt another moment of reluctance before he

remembered that Hakeem was waiting for him, and dismissed it. He had made a promise to him,
and he couldn’t let him down.He crept through the door, stepped over the creaking floorboard

and made his way down the stairs. Hakeem had said they would get some breakfast on the way.
He took his coat from where he had slung it over the banister, unlocked the door and stepped
outside. It was a clear day with an icy-blue sky.The engine of the BMW was still running. ‘All right,

bruv?’ Hakeem said quietly through the open window as Aamir closed the gate and crossed the
pavement.Aamir nodded.‘In you get, then. We’re running a little late.’Aamir opened the rear door
and slid inside the car. Bashir was in the passenger seat. He had a black beanie on his head. He

turned and smiled as Aamir settled himself in the back. ‘All right?’ he asked.Aamir nodded.It was

a cold morning, and Hakeem had the heater running on full blast. He put the car into first gear

and pulled away. Aamir couldn’t help turning around in his seat and looking through the back

window as the house slid out of view. He had never lived anywhere else. Nineteen years. It held

a lot of memories for him. Some of them bad, but plenty of them were good. He thought of his

mum and dad asleep in their bed. Would they be proud of him? Would they understand?He

hoped so.Thinking about them made him wistful and sad, so he thought about something

else.‘Going to be a nice day,’ Hakeem said, looking through the front window at the sky. ‘Be
warm later, that’s what they’ve been saying.’‘Perfect. Lots of people out.’Aamir felt a shiver of

nerves. ‘Have you heard from Mohammed?’Hakeem made an affirmative noise. ‘Going to meet
us at the station, like he said. Everything is happening like he said it would. Today’s the day, bruv.

Big day. Everything we’ve been working for is going to come to pass, if it pleases Allah.’Chapter
ThreeThe car was second-hand and had a musty smell to it. They had spent a lot of time inside
it over the course of the last few months, just driving around the city. Hakeem had explained that

it was the safest place to talk. Phones could be bugged, he’d said. The Internet, too – that wasn’t

safe. Better to do it all face to face, where they could be sure they wouldn’t be overheard. Aamir
didn’t mind. He liked being with Hakeem and Bashir.The one time he had met Mohammed had

been in the back of the car, too. They had told him it would be like an interview. Mohammed was

in charge of the operation, and he wanted to make sure that Aamir’s faith was strong enough for

him to do what he needed to do. The other man, Asif, had been beaten up by a racist gang in
Didsbury two weeks ago. His leg had been broken, and Mohammed had decided that there was

no way he would be able to take part. They needed a replacement. Hakeem had suggested that
Aamir would be perfect. He had been frightened, at first, but then he listened to what
Mohammed said to him, and he realised that he had been given a gift. It was an honour to be

chosen. He had said yes.Hakeem navigated carefully through the suburbs of Manchester. Aamir

sat quietly in the back, gazing out of the window at streets that became less and less familiar as
they drove on. Had the city really been so bad? School had been all right. He had friends here.

There was racism, of course, but that was to be expected. There was racism everywhere, and all

the young Muslim boys he hung around with had experienced it.It came in many different forms.
The local white boys with their snarling dogs who chased them out of the park. A taxi driver who,

it was said, was a member of the EDF and refused to take ‘ethnics’ in the back of his car. The
police, more likely to stop and search brothers like Hakeem because how was a boy like him

driving a car like this if he wasn’t involved in drugs? They had all experienced it, and Mohammed

had used it as another example of why what they were doing was just. But Aamir couldn’t forget

the white boys in school who had stuck up for him against racist bullies, the owner of the corner
shop who had always put a little extra in his bag of sweets, the lollypop lady who had always
given him a cheeky wink as he crossed the road under her watch. Mohammed said it was black

and white, no room for ambivalence, but Aamir had never really accepted that.And then
Mohammed had brought up what had happened to his mother, and Aamir had allowed himself
to be persuaded.They followed the M56 to the M6, and then drove south to Rugby. They

changed to the M1 at Junction 19. It was 49 miles south to Luton.‘You want some music?’

Hakeem said as he settled back and accelerated gently up to seventy.‘Sure,’ Aamir said.Bashir
took out his phone and plugged it into the car stereo. He scrolled through the memory and found
the track he wanted. Aamir recognised the song immediately. It was ‘Dawlat al-Islam Qamat.’ He

had listened to it a hundred times on YouTube before Hakeem had told him that he needed to be

careful with the sites he was visiting. It was a beautiful song. It started out as an Arabic chant,
and the singer’s voice was so relaxing that it almost sounded like a lullaby. Aamir had studied

history at school, and he thought that the song was something that could have been from a

thousand years ago. The melody had a gentle swing, nice and easy, and then the voice was
copied and layered, one atop the other, almost sounding like a choir. The song became more

strident and impactful.Hakeem started to sing.Sound effects dropped in. A sword was
unsheathed, then there came the stomp of soldiers’ feet and, finally, stuttering gunfire. The name
of the song, translated, meant ‘My Ummah, Dawn Has Appeared.’ It was the most popular song

in the Islamic State.It was, Hakeem argued when he played it for the first time, the world’s
newest national anthem.Bashir started to sing, too.Aamir had written the Arabic down and

translated the words himself. ‘The Islamic State has arisen by the blood of the righteous,’ the
song said. ‘The Islamic State has arisen by the jihad of the pious.’Hakeem turned and looked

into the back. His face was alight with an infectious smile. ‘Come on, bruv! Let’s have it!’Aamir

smiled, too, and started to sing. Quietly at first and then, as the song built up to its crescendo,

louder and louder until the three of them were singing at the top of their lungs. They raced south
at seventy miles an hour, passing signs for Stoke-on-Trent and Leicester and Rugby.They would

be in Luton by eight.Chapter FourThe Firm had buildings across London. Its headquarters in
Whitehall was in the Old War Office building. It had been denied the largesse that had been

lavished on those buildings nearby that accommodated other governmental departments. It was

in an alleyway off Horse Guards Avenue, a backwater that was easily missed and where the men

and women who went to work there could be easily forgotten. Each of the ten floors was low
ceilinged and dusty, crammed with steel filing cabinets and ancient furniture. The Firm had taken

up residence after the war and had never moved. It was a collection of narrow alleyways and
corridors, each as anonymous as the next. Its denizens had dubbed it ‘the Warren’, and the

name had stuck.The waiting room was on the seventh floor. It had a single small window that
looked onto a parapet. Beyond the parapet was a narrow street that accommodated government

functionaries insufficiently grand to warrant an office on Whitehall itself. There were faded prints
on a wall that was painted the same municipal green found in hospitals and town halls. Another

wall was shelved, each shelf bearing a row of leather-bound volumes that filled the room with

their dusty scent. There were two doors. One led to the lobby, where an old-fashioned lift
wheezed and groaned as it carried people up and down between the floors. The other led to the

conference room.Michael Pope looked around. The waiting room was small, and the three men
waiting inside it were large. It felt cramped. The atmosphere was tense. It could have been in a

doctor’s surgery, or the room where the parents of a misbehaving child are summoned to see

the headmaster of an exclusive school. Pope tried to maintain his sense of equilibrium. He got
up and went to the window. He looked outside, into a bright blue sky, a warm summer’s day. The
view was restricted, showing just the cold stone flanks of the building opposite.He returned to

his seat.He was sitting next to Sergeant Thomas Snow and Sergeant Paddy McNair.Snow was

from the 22nd SAS, but he had served in B Squadron before he was moved to the Revolutionary
Warfare Ring, an elite cadre of hand-picked SAS operators tasked with supporting Secret
Intelligence Service operations. The RWR carried out special operations as directed by the

Foreign Office, including bodyguarding and backup for SIS operatives, extraction of SIS

personnel and ‘black ops’, including fomenting unrest and causing uprisings in foreign
countries.Snow was not doing such a good job of hiding his nerves. That was a reasonable

reaction to the prospect of the meeting that they were here to attend. Pope didn’t know the
precise make-up of the panel that had convened to discuss the events at Liverpool Street station

last month, but he knew it would include luminaries from the security services, the police and the

politicians to whom they answered.‘You all right?’ he asked quietly.‘Bit nervous, Control,’ Snow
replied.‘Nerves are good. Keep you sharp.’‘So I heard.’Snow was wearing a suit that looked new,
and the caps of his shoes had been polished to a high sheen. Force of habit, Pope thought. Ten

years in the military did that to a man. The soldier had been in the Group for three months. Pope
had selected him personally. He selected all the new recruits to the Group himself. The events in

Russia, the conclusion of a series of incidents that had been set in motion by the treachery of his
predecessor, had led to the deaths of the agents who had needed to be replaced. Snow had
been the latest replacement. He was Number Twelve.‘I’m not going to hang you out to dry. I’m on

your side.’‘Appreciate that, sir.’Paddy McNair, on the other hand, was more relaxed. He was in
his early forties and had been in the army for most of his adult life. He had been in Group Fifteen

for five years. He looked like a soldier, with a solid build and big, weather-beaten hands. His
face, too, had been scoured by the elements until the lines had been etched deeply. He was
originally from Liverpool, and his broad accent confirmed his nickname, ‘Scouse’. Not much

flustered McNair, but as he had confided to Pope as they had shared a drink last night, he wasn’t
looking forward to the carpeting he knew that they were about to receive.The operation that had

led to them being summoned to this office had been Snow’s first in the field. He couldn’t have

wished for a more inauspicious beginning to his new career. One of the watchwords – the

watchword – of Group Fifteen was secrecy. Operations were supposed to proceed in such a
fashion that the agent carried out his or her task without attracting attention. But this operation

had led to Snow’s image being plastered over the front pages of all the national newspapers.
The Ministry of Defence had issued a D Notice requiring all speculation as to his identity to be
curtailed, and they had managed to insist that his face be pixelated. But those undoctored

images were out there. They would surface, tomorrow or the next day or sometime in the future.
That probably meant that Snow’s first mission would be his last. McNair and Pope knew that.

Snow did, too. He also knew that it would mean a change of identity and a life spent watching his
back.They made up time on the drive south and pulled into the car park of Luton railway station
at a little before eight. It was the height of rush hour, and it was almost full, with just a handful of

spaces left. Hakeem drove all the way to the far end of the car park. He slid the BMW into the
first of two spaces between a Range Rover and an Audi, and turned off the engine. The music
died and the car suddenly felt very different. The atmosphere changed and Aamir felt a twist of

apprehension

in

his

stomach.Hakeem

turned.

‘Everything

all

right?’Bashir

nodded.‘Aamir?’‘Yeah,’ he said. ‘I’m cool.’Bashir looked at his watch. ‘We made good time. He’ll
be here soon.’Aamir watched as a train left the station and rumbled along the side of the car

park, slowly picking up speed. It was packed. He could see passengers standing in the aisles,

some of them looking out of the windows with blank expressions on their faces.‘He’s here.’A
Mazda slowed and pulled into the space next to them. Aamir looked over and saw Mohammed

behind the wheel. He reached down to switch off the engine and got out. He was tall and
slender, with a tanned complexion and a growth of clipped stubble on his chin.He opened the

back door and slid in next to Aamir.‘Good morning, brothers. Is everything all right?’‘Yes,

Mohammed,’ Bashir said. ‘We did everything as you said.’‘Very good. This is a wonderful day.’
He turned to Aamir. ‘Hello, brother. Are you feeling well?’‘Yes,’ he said, unable to hide his

nerves.Mohammed had a cruel mouth with thin lips. He had heavy brows and dark eyes. Aamir
remembered what it was like to be pinned in his lizard stare.‘You remember what is next?’‘I
remember.’‘And you remember why this is necessary?’‘Yes,’ he said quietly.Aamir knew that

Mohammed could see he was nervous. ‘We have to do this. You understand that, I know. We can
talk and talk and talk, but our words have no impact on them. They will keep ignoring us. We are
going to talk to them in a language that they will understand. Remember what Muhammad said.

“Our words are dead until we give them life with our blood.”’‘I know,’ he said. ‘I
remember.’Mohammed fixed him in his powerful gaze. ‘Thousands of people like us are
forsaking everything for what they believe. We are not doing it for worldly things, are we? We do

not care about that, about them, about the tangible things that this world has to offer. Our religion

is Islam, obedience to the one true God, Allah. We follow in the footsteps of the final prophet and
messenger Muhammad.’‘Praise be to God,’ Bashir intoned.‘I just . . . I just . . .’‘I can see you are
nervous. That is all right. I understand. It is normal. But you need to consider why we are doing
what we are doing. This country is not our friend, Aamir. The government perpetuates atrocities

against our people, and the people’s support of it makes them responsible, just as we are
directly responsible for protecting and avenging our Muslim brothers and sisters.’Aamir nodded

his head, mumbling his agreement. Bashir and Hakeem nodded more vociferously.‘We have to
take the fight to them. Until we feel security, they must be our target. Until they stop the bombing,

gassing, imprisonment and torture of our people, we will not stop this fight. We are at war, Aamir,

and we are soldiers. And today, Allah willing, the infidels will taste the reality of this situation.
They will feel the edge of our blade. You understand me, Aamir? You must tell me you
understand.’Aamir found himself unable to speak.‘He understands,’ Hakeem said for him.‘I need

to hear it from him.’Aamir nodded.‘I need you to say it.’‘I understand.’Mohammed clasped his

shoulder and squeezed. ‘Good. When you get to London, there will be no time for second
thoughts. You want to stop, you just say so now. You can get on a train and be back in
Manchester in time for lunch. But I know you will not do that. I know you are a good soldier. I

know, when you feel doubt, you think about your mother and what happened to her. You keep

that close to your heart, Aamir. That is where your strength comes from. That is where you will

find the certainty when you feel doubt.’Aamir frowned. He hated it when others suggested that he

was weak. He wasn’t weak. He was just as strong as Hakeem and Bashir. ‘I don’t feel doubt,’ he
said. ‘I’m not going home. I’m a soldier. I’ve got a job to do.’Hakeem grinned at him and held up

his hand. Aamir clasped it.Mohammed nodded his satisfaction. ‘If anything happens during the
morning that means you are unable to carry out the operation, you must not go home. It will be
too dangerous. You must come to me. There is a safe house in London. I will be there. You must

come to me, and I will take care of you.’They said that they understood. Mohammed gave them
an address and made them repeat it to him three times. It was a road in Bethnal Green. They

satisfied him that they remembered it, and then he led them in prayer. Aamir closed his eyes and

intoned the familiar words. The cadence was almost hypnotic, and he felt himself beginning to
calm.When they were finished, Mohammed opened the door. ‘I have the bags,’ he said. ‘They

are in the back of my car.’They went around to the rear of the Mazda, and Mohammed opened
the boot. There were three rucksacks nestled inside. He reached down, lifted the first one out
and set it on the ground. It looked heavy. He took the second and third rucksacks and put them

on the ground, too. Aamir looked inside the boot and saw a large leather-bound case, the sort of
case that a musician might use to carry his instrument. He didn’t know what it was, and he didn’t

feel that he could ask. Mohammed shut and locked the boot, and then stooped to collect one of

the rucksacks. He hefted it up and slung the strap over Aamir’s shoulder. The rucksack was

heavy.‘May Allah go with you,’ Mohammed said. ‘You will be rewarded in Paradise. Allahu
akbar.’They repeated it. ‘Allahu akbar.’He hugged them, one at a time, and then got into the
Mazda, backed it out of the parking space and drove it away.‘This is it, boys,’ Hakeem said to

them both. ‘No turning back.’‘I ain’t going anywhere,’ Bashir replied.‘Me, too.’ Aamir said it, and
meant it, but his mouth was dry.‘I’m proud of you both. I’ll see you in Heaven.’Hakeem nodded.
‘Let’s go.’Chapter FivePope went through his report once again.The shooting had been two

weeks ago, but it was still fresh. It had dominated the front pages of the newspapers every day

since then and had been the subject of a quickly assembled BBC documentary entitled Death of
an Innocent. For a man like Pope, required to work in the shadows, the publicity was exquisitely

uncomfortable. The establishment could not possibly allow the truth of his unit’s involvement to
come to light – that was a rabbit hole down which no investigation could ever be allowed to stray
– and an extensive cover-up had been put into play. That, too, was embarrassing.But it was none

of his fault.The Metropolitan Police and MI5 were searching for the members of a terrorist cell

suspected of being in the final stages of an attack on the London transport system. A member of
the public had found a bag that had been discarded on a common in Wanstead, East London.
The dog walker had opened the bag and discovered that it contained a pipe bomb and a

detonator.A large police investigation and manhunt began immediately. An address in Homerton

was written on a video rental shop membership card that was found inside the bag. The card

was in the name of Ramzi Hassan Omar, and the address was a block of flats designated for
those on low incomes. It housed a collection of working-class families. Some were locals who
had been driven out of the more affluent streets as property prices were pushed up by the influx

of workers from the city. Others were first- and second-generation immigrants from all around the

world, the kind of men and women who came to do the jobs that no native Londoners would
do.Fèlix Rubió was a cleaner who lived in one of the flats with his sister, her husband and their

children. He worked for a company with a contract to service the offices of a leading London law
firm. He was due into the office at 8 p.m., once most of the staff had gone home. He would work
for five hours and finish at 1 a.m., when he would then work as the night-shift caretaker in a local

hospice. He was, by all accounts, one of the nicest men you could ever hope to meet. Hardworking, honest and good-natured. Not the sort one would expect to have any truck with hard-

line jihadist Islam.The police had the block under heavy surveillance, and at seven-thirty, they

saw Rubió emerge from the communal entrance.The officer on duty had been unable to
photograph him as he came out of the building’s lobby. Pope had heard that the man had been
urinating, but whatever the reason, it was unfortunate for Rubió. The officer was unable to

provide an image to Gold Command, the Metropolitan Police operational headquarters that was

in charge of the investigation, and it was impossible to compare him to the passport images of

the suspects who had been identified.The commander in charge of Gold Command panicked.
He authorised officers to continue pursuit and surveillance, and ordered that Rubió was to be

prevented from entering the Underground system.The officers trailed Rubió as he followed
Kingsland Road to a bus stop. He took the No. 242 and headed south. Plainclothes police

officers boarded, too, and kept him under close observation. He used his telephone during the

trip into the city, and one of the officers thought that she heard the word ‘bomb’.The surveillance
officers believed that Rubió’s behaviour suggested that he might be one of the suspects and –

worse – that he might be on his way to carry out an attack. The pursuing officers contacted Gold
Command and reported their suspicions. Based on this information, Gold Command authorised

‘code red’ tactics and again ordered the surveillance officers to prevent Rubió from entering the

public transport system. The commander ordered the surveillance team that Rubió was to be
‘detained as soon as possible,’ before entering the station.Gold Command then transferred
control of the operation to Group Fifteen. Pope had positioned all ten of his available agents

within the boundary of the City of London, and he tasked Numbers Three and Twelve, McNair
and Snow, to interdict the suspect. Snow’s inexperience within the Group was not ideal, but it
was hardly the case that he was green. He was an experienced soldier with five years in the
SAS. This kind of interdiction was something he had done many times before.McNair was held

up in traffic and had to sprint the remaining mile. Snow was there before him. In the meantime,
confusion over the handover from the police to the Group meant that Rubió was allowed to enter

Liverpool Street railway station at about 7.45 p.m., stopping to pick up a free newspaper from a
distributor who stood in the lobby. He used his Oyster card to pay the fare, walked through the
barriers and descended the escalator to the Central Line. He then ran across the platform to

board the newly arrived train.McNair arrived at street level as Snow was hurrying down the
escalator to the platform.Three surveillance officers followed Rubió onto the train. He had taken

a seat with a glass panel to his right, about two seats in. The carriage had a handful of

commuters leaving the city to go home. One of the plainclothes officers took a seat on the left,

with about two or three passengers between Rubió and himself. When Snow arrived on the
platform, a second officer moved to the door, blocked it from closing with his foot and called
‘He’s here!’ to identify Rubió’s location.Snow boarded the train and shot him. The shell casings

collected from the floor of the carriage indicated that he had fired eight rounds. Rubió was shot
with a classic double tap – once in the chest and then once in the head – and died at the
scene.McNair arrived a minute later.It took less than five minutes after that to understand that an

awful mistake had been made.McNair and Snow had followed protocol and left the scene at

once. A cover story was concocted at short notice and then calibrated overnight. The

surveillance officers were anonymised and described as members of the police’s elite CO19

firearms division. It was suggested that they had fired the fatal shots. There were witnesses on
the train, but pressure was put on them so that they either agreed with the official account or
stated that they were (conveniently) looking the other way.The oak-panelled door to the

conference room opened, and a smartly dressed woman stepped out. Pope glanced beyond her

and saw a large circular table with a lot of severe-looking men and women sitting around it.‘The

committee will see you now,’ the woman said curtly.Snow exhaled.‘Ready?’ Pope said.McNair
stood and straightened out his suit. ‘Come on. Let’s get this over with.’Snow followed them both

inside.The train was full, with smartly suited commuters heading into London for another day at
work. Aamir was in the first carriage. They had split up on the platform. There was nothing to
suggest that they would be compromised, but Mohammed had told them that they needed to be
careful. Three brown-skinned boys heading into London together with three heavy rucksacks

might attract attention.All the seats were taken, so Aamir stood in the aisle, balancing himself on
the headrests of the seats on either side of him. He had the rucksack on the floor between his
legs. Several of the other passengers were reading from newspapers, and Aamir was able to

look at them over their shoulders. The front page of the popular free sheet was dominated by a

messy celebrity divorce, but in a column on the right, there was the beginning of a story that
reported that an allied bomb had destroyed a school in Aleppo. Aamir could only read the first
three paragraphs, but he didn’t need to read the rest to know what the story would say. Children

massacred. He could almost hear Mohammed’s voice angrily denouncing the ‘imperialists’ and

‘crusaders’. He remembered the words of the clerics who distributed their sermons on CDs so
that believers did not have to use the Internet to hear them. It was wrong, Aamir thought. People

needed to know that it was wrong. Mohammed had explained it all to him. The only way their

message would be heard was to respond in kind. They needed to use the same language.The
train took fifty minutes to reach Kings Cross. Aamir was jostled by other passengers as they
surged for the exit, and he wondered whether they would be so brusque and rude if they knew

who he was and what he was carrying. What he was here to do. They don’t know yet, he thought,
but they will. They all will.He disembarked and saw the back of Bashir’s head as he disappeared
down into the tunnel that led to the Underground.He followed.
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David H. Eisenberg, “Same quality as John Milton series, little more cardboard. I like Mark's
books. He probably needs a better editor (no offense) b/c there seems to be at least one glaring
mistake per book, although I admit, I notice then ignore them. Some people it will bother
though.Personally, I like the John Milton series best. But, I like these a little bit better than the

Beatrix Rose short series (Isabella's mother, if somehow you don't know that). It is the same

pure action-genre stuff and its not Le Carre either. There are few surprises and characters do
what you expect them to do. But, his writing is good, the stories move fast and don't get bogged
down and his lead characters are likeable. There's very little sex (thank God - no one writes sex
well) and the heroes are not invincible. Isabella's young, so I suppose she has room to
grow.Just enjoy them. That's all.”

Connie Nelsen, “Mark Dawson has done it again with The Angel. Mark Dawson has done it
again. The Isabella Rose series first novel did not disappoint. Kind of picking up the characters

in John Milton Series. Full of suspense and lots of action. Characters very well developed. The
first part of the book is setting up not only the book but this whole series. The character
development revolves around the rapidly movement of the story. I could hardly put it down.Mark

Dawson is one of my favorite authors. A style all his own but equal to many of the big name
mystery writers. Don't miss this series. I am still reading the series.....one after the other as I can't

seem to stop. I'm not sure I've ever done this before. Don't wait any longer, get this book and
start reading this series.”

Lee Pettit, “Another Quality Character and Good Read…... Having read all the Milton series,

starting group 15, Beatrix Rose and now Isabella. I’ve got say Mark Dawson has my complete
attention. The stories are well crafted and the adventures are always taking place in real parts of
the world which I enjoy learning about as I read, it shows to me an author who does a lot of
detailed researching to give his plots legitimacy. Action aplenty, great characters and
story…….what more could I wish for ..thanks Mark thoroughly enjoy your work.”

Colleen R., “If the author wants 5 stars, each book in series needs to be complete on its own..

While I love the characters, the plot moves along in a clunky fashion. And I don't like the lack of
resolution for the the ending. It is just a come on to read the next one. I would read the next in the

series and look forward to it even more eagerly if there was an end to Book 1. Instead it appears

that Book and Book 2 is just the first book chopped in half. In the Beatrix Rose series, each Book
had its own closure. I consider how Book 1 ended to be a cheap trick. I expect more from
Dawson. If he wants 5 star reviews for each book, each one needs to be complete on its own.”

MoziDogReads, “I strongly recommend reading the Beatrix Rose novels before you embark

on .... I strongly recommend reading the Beatrix Rose novels before you embark on the Isabella

Rose series. To fully enjoy the novels you need to know the backstory. You should also know that
there are, at the moment, three novels in the series and the first two end in cliff-hangers. I haven’t
finished the third yet but I understand, as another is planned, I expect it will too. You will need to

commit to all the novels to get to the final denouement. That, for me, is not a chore!As with all
Dawson’s novels they are action-packed page turners and this and the other Rose novels are
quick and satisfying reads. It is good to see a powerful, female protagonist.”

Bernadette Bevans, “Fantastic Series of Books. Would Highly Recommend.. This book popped

up advertised on my Kindle Unlimited. I thought the idea of the girl being so young in the
synopsis seemed interesting and gave it a go, not thinking it would be anything spectacular. I

was reading it on a Saturday and found that I kept reading and reading. When it got to the
bombs going off in London, I realised that this book was something really spectacular and

worthy of note. I could not put it down! It was so gripping, readable with an awesome plot,
current and very well written. Not too much bad language which was good, some authors go

really over the top with that and it spoils the whole atmosphere and ruins the characters. I liked
this book so much I bought it even though I was able to read it for free the first time on Kindle
unlimited. Another thing I found just great were the characters, especially Isabella Rose, I was

fascinated with her, her story and especially her home in Marrakech; I found myself looking up

Riads and the idea of them really gave the book setting a great atmosphere. Michael Pope was
my favourite character, so well written, likeable, reliable and honourable too. I have read this
book 3 times now which is extremely rare for me. Before going onto the next one I went back in

the timeline and I read all of the Beatrix Rose books that I'd never heard of and which were

absolutely awesome too. If you want a good read that is gripping, which allows you to become
lost in some fascinating and exciting locations then I would definitely recommend this book and
this whole series. It's both entertaining and thought provoking too. If I could give more than 5
stars I would!”

Guy, “Book 1 in a 4-book series.. As other reviewers have stated – you should read the “Beatrix

Rose” books before you start on this 4-book “Isabella Rose” series. Thus, you get the necessary
background to these action-packed thrillers by Mark Dawson.As I said, there are 4 relatively
short books in this series and you really need to treat them as a single novel or you will be left

rather disappointed as each part ends without a conclusion. Alas, this is becoming a common
but disappointing practice among Kindle book publishers. Pope, our co-star, is a government

security specialist who tries to unravel apparent conspiracy and deceit by senior people in
government. He faces one impossible situation after another as even his closest family get
embroiled in the affairs. Isabella Rose proves to be a surprisingly able accomplice - a girl with an
intriguing upbringing.The series is well worth the read. I just find having to buy 4 books for 1
story a tad disappointing. Hence, the 4-star rating.”
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